Strategic Alert Is India Catching Great Power Assertivitis?

The Hague Centre for Strategic Studies

"Those days are gone when India had to beg. Now we want our right."

- Narendra Modi (1)

HCSS has been tracking great power assertiveness (GPA) since 2013. In 2015, we started including India in our GPA datasets based on a few criteria. In terms of its population, India is currently the second most populous country in the world and it is projected to overtake China within the next decade. In terms of geographical surface, it represents an entire subcontinent that is almost the size of the entire European Union. Its GDP (as measured by power purchasing parity) is almost 75% higher than Japan's and 2.5 times Russia's. Since 1974, India has been a nuclear weapon state. It also is one of the protagonists in the BRICS group of 'challengers'.(2)

Previous HCSS monitors found India to be significantly less assertive than the other great powers. In our 2016 <u>Great Power Assertivitis</u> study, we even claimed that the subcontinent was the sole exception to the rule that great powers seem to exhibit a quasi-pathological proclivity to throw around their weight in negatively assertive ways. (3) In our last <u>Strategic Monitor</u>, we noted that the ascent to power in India of the nationalist BJP had not (yet) led to an observably more assertive stance in world politics in our datasets. (4) In our recently published <u>Changing International Order</u> (Geodynamics) Alert, however, which covers the first half of 2017, some of the indicators we use to track global GPA - especially our global event datasets - started painting a different picture of India.

An analysis of the quantitative and qualitative evidence over the last 6 months reveals a significant uptick in the country's economic and military assertiveness, specifically towards its great North-Eastern neighbor, China. These two contiguous great powers have recently clashed directly (at the border region) and indirectly via various strategic initiatives and extraterritorial frictions. India is directly implicated in two of what may very well be the top-5 risks of a major military conflagration today: renewed conflict with China and Pakistan (alongside a possible Sino-American military conflict in the China seas; a military conflict between the US and North Korea; and one between Russia and NATO).

Since the Indian subplot of the great power story receives so much less attention from Western governments, institutions and media, HCSS decided to take the opening of the United Nations General Assembly in New York today as an opportunity to take a closer look at some of the domestic and international dynamics at work here.

INDIA AT 70

This year, India celebrates its 70 years of independence in a more self-confident mood. Yet it also finds itself in a far more challenging regional and global context than ever before. Several domestic, regional and global pull and push factors are changing India's global positioning.

INDIA AT HOME

As the world's most populous democracy - and one of its most colorful cacophonies - India's domestic politics reflect its current level of socio-economic development and its deep cultural heritage. For the past few decades, India's politics were dominated by the (Brahmin) elitist, secular, socialist Congress Party of the Gandhi-Nehru dynasty. It pursued a model of economic 'self-reliance' with state planning and a closed economy that lead to anemic growth. It was this very Congress Party, however, that appointed the reformist and Westerntrained Manmohan Singh as first Finance Minister (1991-1996) and then Prime Minister (2004-2014). In the period of his economic stewardship, the country started to - gingerly embark upon a series of economic reforms that put the country on a more upward domestic trajectory. As for its foreign policy, India remained a country that punched below its weight and found itself reluctant to consolidate its (great) power and position as such on the international stage. Even when it became a nuclear weapon state, some qualified it as a 'reluctant nuclear power'.¹

In May 2014, the more religious (Hindu), nationalist, Bharatiya Janata Party (BJP), led by Narendra Modi, a former tea seller from one of the lower castes, won a landslide election victory. It did so by promising a smaller, cleaner and more effective state to the (growing) part of India that is secular, modern and cosmopolitan; and more Hindutva ('Hinduness') to his Hindunationalist base.² Hopes that this would lead to more economic reform from both within and beyond India have thus far have not materialized.

Early in the period of BJP rule, the party lost a few state and local elections. This was interpreted by some as weakening PM Modi's hand, not only domestically but also internationally. Since then, however, BJP has gone from one electoral victory to another. It now controls almost all major states which puts it in a much stronger position to - if it is so inclined - start using the consolidated power base it has built for bolder domestic and international initiatives.

INDIA IN THE REGION AND ITS RELATIONS WITH GREAT POWERS

Modi's Hindu-nationalist policy stipulates a more muscular external policy and aims towards more recognition of India on a global stage.³ PM Modi's foreign policy identified Asia and its immediate neighbors as being of prime importance to India's foreign policy interests. Based on this 'neighborhood first policy', PM Modi invited regional political leaders to New Delhi and personally visited India's neighbors in a bid to improve relations. This active diplomacy, however, resulted in frosty relationships with some of these countries, particularly Nepal, Sri Lanka, Maldives, and Myanmar, where some accused India of meddling in domestic politics. Parallel to this policy, Modi also introduced the 'Act East Policy' as a follow up to the 'Look East Policy' of previous governments.⁴ Act East is designed to provide a counterweight to China's growing influence in the region⁵. India is trying to achieve this by strengthening bilateral ties, economic flows and security cooperation with fellow ASEAN countries.6

Not included in the ASEAN format is India's big neighbor, China. India had for a long time been on par with China as one of the world's giants that remained largely mired in poor governance and poverty.⁷ The terms of power - and trade - changed in 1978, the year when China boldly - and consistently - opened its doors economically. It took India until 1991 to start with more modest - and stop-and-go - reforms⁸. While India is finally following China in lifting millions out of poverty, it is still lagging behind significantly. Since the beginning of this century, both India and China have been growing economically as well as politically, albeit at different paces.9 Given the widening power discrepancies between the two countries, China, which is much more focused on the G2, no longer sees India as a useful and relatively equal partner in challenging Western dominance of world politics. China has become much more assertive in ways that directly and indirectly challenge India - visible in (diplomatic) exchanges over the One Belt One Road Initiative (which India does not take part in), the recent military standoff in the Himalayas, and the strengthening of the Sino-Pakistan relationship through economic and military initiatives, viewed in Delhi with much suspiciousness.

While India's relations with regional powers such as Japan and Russia are important, the most important strategic and great power partnership India has is with the US. The Indo-US relationship under Modi, despite the historic difficulties, has improved significantly.¹⁰ The long-standing issues of civil nuclear energy cooperation, increased defense cooperation (through common exercises and arms trading) and alignment on other international matters, have been at least partially resolved, and the relationship between the two great powers seem to have reached an 'extraordinarily good place.'¹¹

Modi's alignment with the US stems from different (strategic) considerations; Modi's believe that India needs cooperation from the US to effectuate certain (domestic) policies, and perhaps most urgent, the need of US's support and cooperation to balance China's increasing influence in the region.¹² From the American side there is (or was) the perception that India is the only 'Western' power that could be a potential foil against the influence of China. Since India is the world's largest democracy,

is English speaking and has a government architecture that is recognizably Western, India makes a more natural partner for the West than China. Modi's wish to be part of the US Asia-Pacific strategy has further signified its desire for a strong relationship with the US, as Modi sees an opportunity to enhance India's own strategic autonomy by aligning itself with the US. "This signaling of the importance of the partnership with America in the Indian foreign policy matrix is the most important change the Modi government has made in India's foreign policy."¹³ In June of this year, Modi and Trump first met, reaffirming the bilateral ties and both nations heralding their military cooperation.¹⁴

WHAT DO OUR DATA SAY?

HCSS has been collecting different indicators to monitor great power assertiveness¹⁵. In our 'nowcasting geodynamics' efforts¹⁶, we primarily use our event datasets, since they are the only ones that generate 'fresh' real-time data about ongoing geodynamics from the past few days, weeks or months; as opposed to the more widely used country-year data sets that are often only produced after an interval of one or even two years. In this section, we survey findings from these various data sets.

CATCHING UP WITH THE BIG BOYS IN GPA?

As was noted in our recently released <u>Changing International</u> <u>Order Alert</u>, India started exhibiting signs of great power *assertivitis* for the first time in our analyses based on our event datasets. By one of the indicators we use to track GPA over time, the Average Goldstein Score (AGS), India now appears to be amongst the most negatively assertive great powers in the military (where it even was the single most one in 2016) and legal categories.

Great Powers Change table



2016, 2017, Difference, Rank 2016 and Rank 2017 broken down by DISMEL and Source Country. Color shows Difference. The marks are labeled by 2016, 2017, Difference, Rank 2016 and Rank 2017. The data is filtered on Dt Year and Is Cooperation. The Dt Year filter keeps 2016 and 2017. The Is Cooperation filter keeps Confict.

The GPA trend lines for the individual great powers over the first 6 months of 2017 (see below) show a negative trend for all great powers – with India showing the greatest deterioration and volatility.¹⁷

Great Power Assertiveness (2016-2017)



This comes as a relative surprise, since in previous StratMon annual reports, we had described India as the more pacific of the great powers in terms of assertiveness. These newer data, however, start suggesting that also India seems to have caught a bout of great power *assertivitis* by standing up militarily to adversaries, by pushing for recognition on the world stage by 'demanding' a seat at the UNSC and by investing in relations with (strategic) partners. We also see that India has been particularly active in asserting itself economically and diplomatically in many of its neighbors.

This is not the entire story, however. The figure below shows a different indicator that HCSS uses to track great power assertiveness. Whereas the previous figures reflected the average quality of India's dyadic relationships with other countries in the form of its AGS, this next one looks at the quantity of these assertive events¹⁸.



As the visual shows, India's assertiveness remains significantly below that of other great powers in terms of the total number of events. This leads us to conclude that, while India is still initiating far fewer assertive events than its great power peers, the few ones that it does engage in tend to be qualitatively more negative. We will explore in the next section what lies behind these numbers.

INDUSTRIOUS INDIA

Since Modi has taken office, there has been an increase in India's total economic assertiveness. Over 2016 India's

assertiveness was high but remained fairly flat in its development. In the 2016 StratMon, we barely registered India, although we did note a modest increase in its relative positive economic assertiveness¹⁹. The biggest export countries for India are the US and, surprisingly, the United Arab Emirates. China remains the biggest trading partner of India, with an 11% share of total imported goods originating there. Interestingly, for the year 2017, economic activity primarily centered on Qatari and UAE sovereign wealth funds looking to invest into India in the form of affordable housing²⁰ and renewable energy respectively²¹. These developments match the observation in our most recent annual report that India has been aligning itself with the UAE, Iran, Iraq and Afghanistan²². China's share of the total trade balance of India signals how strategically important it remains for India (and China) to maintain a good relationship.



NEGATIVE TRADE BALANCE WITH CHINA

During 2016, India has been particularly active in pursuing steel dumping investigations aimed at China, Ukraine, South Korea, Japan, Brazil and Indonesia. As the world's third largest steel producer, the domestic steel industry is of vital importance to Indian economic prosperity²³. India is set to overtake the second largest steel producer, Japan, and the introduction of duties on imported steel could strengthen India's market position. Yet Indian steel exports only make up a small percentage of the economy, with total metal exports contributing 8% in 2015. This stands to change in 2017, with steel exports increasing by 102%, although this is partly due to slowing domestic demand²⁴. India uses the vast majority of its steel production domestically, and should deals with European or Japanese parties to construct high speed railways be signed, domestic consumption could rise even further²⁵.

MORE MILITARY MUSCLE

More ominously, India is the country with the most negative military assertiveness score in the first six months of 2017 – also characterized by wild gyrations throughout this period. There is little activity until late 2016, when the problems in the Kashmir border dispute flare up once again, followed in mid-2017 by the Bhutan border conflict between India and China.

INDIA'S MILITARY ASSERTIVENESS UP

Indian foreign/military policy is primarily centered on its acrimonious relationship with Pakistan, as reflected in last year's event data. Border incursions in the Kashmir region are not uncommon, although the activity in late 2016 has been more substantial than usual, and has been characterized by multiple covert strikes from both sides²⁶. What has set India apart in 2017 are the events in Bhutan, which will be further examined in a subsequent section.



India's foreign policy is perhaps best understood in classical bilateral terms, in particular its ties to Russia, the United States, Pakistan, Japan and China.

WEIGHTY WEAPON CHOICES



The plot of sum of Value for year broken down by country_code vs. indicator. Color shows details about country_code. The view is filtered on indicator, country_code, year and sum of Value. The indicator filter keeps 20 of 20 members. The country_code filter keeps 10 members. The year filter ranges from 2012 to 2015. The sum of Value filter ranges from 0 to 2,333,000

Based on this dataset, which we presented in our 2016 *Great Power Assertivitis* report, we noted that 2014 did represent a

trend reversal in a number of military indicators for India. We saw spikes in arms exports (x5), in FDI outflows (connected with economic reform), in the number of troops deployed abroad (x2), in the number of cruisers/destroyers (x2), in modern AIFVs (x1.3), modern MBTs (x 4.7). We did stress as well (as the visual clearly shows), however, that overall figures remained comparatively remarkably low for a country that size. If we look at projected military expenditures for India for the next 5 years (see next table²⁷), however, we note significant increases across the board that will continue the trend reversal that started in 2014.

Projected Military Expenditures India 2014-2021 (in billions of USD)

	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021
Air Force Budget	8.98	8.67	8.93	9.28	9.87	10.57	11.62	12.71
Army Budget	25.55	27.85	32.88	32.55	33.43	34.10	36.36	38.59
Defence Budget	43.65	46.26	52.67	52.45	54.80	56.84	61.31	65.85
Defence-Wide Budget	3.72	4.06	4.62	4.62	4.93	5.12	5.52	5.93
GDP	1,984.6	2,135.3	2,281.7	2,451.8	2,640.0	2,844.9	3,064.8	3,297.8
Navy Budget	5.41	5.67	6.24	6.00	6.58	7.05	7.82	8.63
Total Defence Procurement	10.64	10.52	9.79	10.36	11.27	12.15	13.48	14.78

Air Force Budget, Army Budget, Defence Budget, Defence-Wide Budget, GDP, Navy Budget and Total Defence Procurement broken down by Year Year.

INDIA'S DEFENSE IMPORT DEPENDENCE

Compared to the other four great powers, India invests a relatively modest 2.4% of its GDP to defense, with military expenditures being a potentially leading indicator for a country's potential future military assertiveness.²⁸ Yet it is not the overall level of funding that sets India apart, but rather its dependence on imports, in particular Russian imports, which account for nearly 70% of the total. India's dependence on arms imports is caused by its lack of domestic defense industry, rendering India the only great power that is a net importer of arms. Indeed, India's bilateral ties have largely revolved around military power, be it through their ongoing arms race with Pakistan or their overtures to American and French companies in their efforts to modernize India's armed forces.

SIPRI Arms Indicators Imports and Exports



Over the past few years, the Modi government has increasingly invested in military ties with is close (strategic) partners – both traditional (Russia) and more recent (like the U.S., Japan, as evidenced in the <u>Malabar 2017</u> exercise in which the Indian, Japanese and US navies fielded a diverse range of platforms to exercise air, surface and subsurface aspects of naval operations²⁹). These initiatives have, until now, confined itself to military exercises and import of weapons and technology. India accounts for 12.8% of global weapon imports in the period 2012-2016, with the majority coming from Russia³⁰. Yet there have been multiple changes that indicate the makeup of Indian weapon imports could change drastically.

The first, is that while Russian imports are still important, US-Indian weapon cooperation has increased significantly. This is partially due to the fact that the requirements for the Indian armed forces have shifted from conventional weaponry, towards high tech modernization efforts, in particular UAVs and electronic warfare capability³¹. In these domains, the US and Israeli defense industry have a substantial advantage over their Russian counterparts. Another dimension is that India conducts much of its foreign affairs through its arms relations, and lacking a domestic defense industry, India is acutely aware of the potentially lost economic opportunity and a strategic weakness. India is actively pursuing numerous defense cooperation agreements, including various collaborative projects with the US, Israel and Russia, possibly to bolster its nascent defense industry.

A second driver of change is the aforementioned modernization of the Indian military. As it stands, the Indian Army makes up the largest chunk of military expenditures. Much like the Chinese, the Indian Army is in need of personnel cuts, given the fact that 72% of its total budget is allocated to pension costs³². By comparison, the air force and navy only spend 34% and 28% on their personnel costs. The reallocation of funding from the personnel intensive army towards the equipment driven air force and navy is an underlying driver for weapon system procurements. European parties, most notably France, are gaining prominence in Indian weapon imports; a major deal for 36 Rafale fighter jets was signed in September 2016 as part of a budget increase to the aging Indian Airforce³³.

Most notable among these modernization efforts, is India's ambition to make its next domestically produced aircraft carrier nuclear powered. India has no experience in nuclear propulsion, and given the incorporation of the new US electro-magnetic aircraft launch system (EMALS), it seems highly likely that such efforts would involve the United States, which has already formed a joint working group as part of the Defense Trade and Technology Initiative with India³⁴. The strict US intellectual export control restrictions would almost certainly preclude Russian participation, a sharp change from previous years as India purchased a Russian aircraft carrier in 2013. Yet India, as always, is hedging its bets, and is also working on a Indo-Russian project to develop a 5th generation fighter jet as well as Israeli-Indian collaboration on bio- and satellite technology.

2017: CASES OF INDIAN ASSERTIVENESS

Modi's policies, both towards Pakistan and China, have shown "a degree of muscular resolve".³⁵ This attitude has had an impact on India's standing with its immediate neighbors, most notably China and Pakistan.

BHUTAN BRINKMANSHIP

Bhutan, a former land-locked protectorate of British India in the Himalayas, has maintained a close relationship with New Delhi since both countries gained independence. The 1949 Friendship Treaty between the two countries stipulated that "[T]he Government of India undertakes to exercise no interference in the internal administration of Bhutan. On its part, the Government of Bhutan agrees to be guided by the advice of the Government of India in regard to its external relations."³⁶ In the intervening period, India, in its own words, carefully nurtured and fostered this relationship over many decades³⁷ - also economically³⁸. In return, Bhutan has stood loyally by India's side against Indian insurgent troops along the Assam border; in the Sino-Indian conflict in 1962; and in various disputes with Pakistan.

With China's ascendance, strategic dynamics in the Himalayas have started to change. China no longer feels the need to solve open boundary issues, or to show restraint in India's neighborhood, including Nepal, the Maldives, Sri Lanka and Bhutan³⁹. Some of these states have already started pivoting towards China, which has made an active and concerted effort to strengthen economic ties with these nations.

A combination of growing Chinese outreach to Bhutan and questionable Indian policies (such as cutting cooking gas and kerosene subsidies prior to the Bhutan elections in 2013)⁴⁰ have led to growing signs of unease in Bhutan. Yet nowhere has China and India's increasing friction manifested itself more concretely than at the Doklam Plateau this past summer.

DOKA LA BORDER CROSSING AREA



TOPOGRAPHY NEAR DOKA LA



This year's standoff began in early June 2017, when Chinese People's Liberation Army (PLA) engineers began extending a road on a remote piece of territory disputed between China and Bhutan and close to the Indian border⁴¹. This was not the first

time China has built roads in that area⁴², but up to that point it had never been seriously challenged. Bhutan, in its own (surprisingly late) official statement, claims its own troops first tried to dissuade the Chinese from continuing their work - but to no avail. On June 18th, 2017, Indian troops crossed the border with Bhutan with the consent of the Bhutan government, in order to block the PLA contingent from proceeding with construction⁴³.

China was probably surprised by this bold Indian move on what it considers to be its territory and reacted in unusually sharp terms, with the Chinese semi-official People's Daily even making references to the Sino-Indian war of 1962⁴⁴. But based on all available public evidence, the move by the Indian Army did bring Chinese road construction to a halt. China consequently demanded that Indian troops withdraw from the area, which India refused to do. For almost 3 months, several hundred soldiers from each side confronted each other at the nearby the Indian Army post of Doka La⁴⁵. On August 28th, both Chinese and Indian soldiers pulled out of the area⁴⁶. There was no official confirmation from either side that any Chinese concessions were made on future road construction.

To the credit of both parties, after this initial escalation of tensions, the two great powers appear to have been able to contain the situation at both the tactical and strategic levels (even though there are reports PLA troops destroyed a couple of small Indian military outposts⁴⁷). The three sides involved managed their strategic statements carefully⁴⁸, especially on the Bhutanese and Indian side⁴⁹. The final de-escalation also suggests that the sides continued to communicate and negotiate throughout the crisis.

Many commentators have linked the timing of the resolution to BRICS countries summit in Xiamen, China, that was only a few days away.⁵⁰ China and India de-escalated the 3 month military standoff in Bhutan during the last BRICS summit. Both countries co-signed the Xiamen Declaration that specifically named Pakistan-based terrorist organisations⁵¹, something China has refused to do in the past, giving what has been considered a diplomatic victory for New Delhi.52 This decision by Beijing in turn might have an impact on China's relationship with Pakistan that has been strengthening through the OBOR initiative. At the same summit, Modi and Xi Jinping met for a bilateral meeting; "it was a forward-looking conversation" with an emphasis on "peace and tranquility on border areas."53 Xi emphasized that China and India are "each other's important neighbor" and should focus on "seeking common ground while shelving differences and uphold peace and tranquility in our border areas" to bring the bilateral relationship "on a right track."54

This suggests that institutional networking even in that part of the world may still exercise a certain pacifying influence alongside economic and/or nuclear deterrence, even if nuclear strategic stability is threatened by the dynamics of 'the Second Nuclear Age'⁵⁵. But it remains the case that the June 18th move by the Indian Armed Forces, instructed by the country's highest political leadership, was an act of high-risk brinkmanship. Even Indian former Minister of Foreign Affairs Shyam Saran explicitly acknowledged that this move was a first in many ways; critically, it was the "first time that Indian forces have engaged China from the soil of a third country."⁵⁶ Bhutan's actual position in this matter remains unclear, but the fact that it only came out with an official statement on this issue on June 29th⁵⁷ with the more passive wording of its August 29th press release⁵⁸, suggests the Indian counter-move also showed traits of assertiveness towards its own close and loyal neighbor, which it fears may pivot towards China. On August 28th, both countries withdrew their troops from the site at Doklam.⁵⁹

The specificity of the Bhutan case was that India was even willing to confront China in a third country to protect India's interests. It was not a direct border conflict. But the past few months have also seen some direct physical clashes between Indian and Chinese soldiers along the border. One of those took place on August 19th along the banks of Pangong Lake in Eastern Ladakh⁶⁰, another part of the Himalayas where the PLA launched its main offensive in the 1962 war and where previous standoffs occurred in 2013 and 2014. The Line of Actual Control (LAC) between the countries also cuts through the lake, with India and China disagreeing on its exact location. Footage captured⁶¹ by Indian Lt Gen Prakash Katoch (Retd), provides visual evidence of how dangerous the situation is, as it appears to show soldiers on both sides kicking and punching, throwing stones, and hitting others with sticks and steel rods, which is claimed to have led to (minor) injuries on both sides⁶². The video has not been authenticated and neither the Indian nor Chinese side have commented on it. It raises many questions - not in the least who is fighting whom here, and - if these truly were Indian and Chinese forces - why no lethal force was used. It may be a part of a previously observed pattern.

CHINESE CHICANERIES

The Bhutan border dispute aside though, the Indo-China bilateral relationship is for a large part driven by mutual trade and economic interests. Both countries have clashed militarily before but increasingly find themselves in a confrontational relationship not just in border regions but also in more strategic proxy configurations such as the One Belt One Road (OBOR) initiative and the China-Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC). Without careful diplomacy and communication between India and China, these trends will only stand to increase, as India is increasingly taking what it perceives as its natural place in the world order as one of the truly great powers. India's population and economic growth rate has the potential to match China's in the long run, even if the Indian economy is roughly a fifth of China's at the moment. Yet India holds a non-alignment policy, partially as a remnant from the Cold War and partially due to its colonial heritage, of not wanting to be beholden to any one power, a tendency that has led to its somewhat lukewarm Western collaboration in the past.

ANIMOSITY OVER WATERWAYS

Strategic alliances and partnerships that India involves itself in are another measure to counteract or mitigate China's increasing influence in the region, not just on land but also in the maritime domain. China's claim of territory and the ongoing disputes with the US and other countries in the region have hit the front pages frequently, most notably when concerning the South Chinese Sea. In reaction, India has called for "freedom of navigation and overflight in the waterway"⁶³ and "stepped up its naval presence far beyond the Indian Ocean, deploying a ship

to the South China Sea^{7'64}. In addition, as we already mentioned, India has been aggressively pursuing an aircraft carrier program together with the US, in part to strengthen its ability to project power into the South China Sea as a counterweight to what it perceives as Chinese expansionism. The growing maritime importance of the Indian Ocean, which HCSS has examined in previous research, will potentially develop in another Indo-Sino hot spot⁶⁵. India is working on an expansion of its maritime strategy in the Indian Ocean while China expands its grip on this region. India feels more pressured and see these Chinese plans as "an attempt to gain permanent access to these waters and to 'encircle' India strategically".⁶⁶

ECONOMIC PROXY STRIFE67



China's ever growing economic power has considerable geopolitical implications for India, which has seen its efforts to make inroads in South-East Asia largely rebuffed in favor of China, with the exception of Vietnam and Singapore. In response, India has sought to expand its economic influence westward, specifically in Iraq, Iran, Afghanistan and the UAE. Lacking domestic energy production besides coal, India has been importing large quantities of oil from Iran, although a recent dispute between Iran and India have seen that number reduced⁶⁸. Yet the Bhutan conflict, or something like it, could leave India isolated and surrounded, with a hostile Pakistan to the west and an aggressive China to the north and east.

Two Chinese initiatives, the China–Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC) and the One Belt One Road (OBOR) initiatives have agitated India. India refused to attend the launch of OBOR in May of this year, in protest against the CPEC activities in North Pakistan, an area India also has a claim on, and sees Chinese activities as a violation of its sovereignty. New Delhi sees the CPEC as having only a strategic, not an economic, objective.⁶⁹ There is some merit to this view, as various contested borders between India and China are part of the Kashmir region, and infrastructure development plans that are part of the OBOR initiative run squarely through Pakistani held Kashmir.

It is therefore unsurprising that China's offer to mediate the dispute in Kashmir has been rejected by India⁷⁰. Indeed, China's activity in propping up of Pakistan is a source of much malcontent in India, and is itself a manifestation of the larger regional hegemonic struggle between India and China. Given the volatile nature of Indo-Pakistan relations, and the overall instability of Pakistan itself, were Pakistan to experience further financial difficulties due to the rollout of the China-Pakistan economic corridor, this could exacerbate the potential for civil unrest in the country. In other countries in the region, with the

exception of the major oil exporting nations, we witness the impact of the large-scale presence of Chinese companies and workers on the social fabric, leading to local tensions⁷¹.

PAKISTANI PESTERING⁷²

It has been 70 years since Britain (hastily) partitioned its restless Indian empire into two dominions: the Hindu-dominated part of India, which was to become the Republic of India, and the Muslim-Dominion of Pakistan, which today is the Islamic Republic of Pakistan and the People's Republic of Bangladesh. Within months, the two countries found themselves embroiled in a formal war over the former princely state of Kashmir which was split in two along a disputed 750 km-long dispute. Since then, the two countries have fought two full-blown (but short) wars in 1965 and 1971 with a few thousands of casualties each, and numerous other armed clashes and skirmishes.



The two countries have also stirred trouble in each other's parts of Kashmir by fueling insurgencies. Since the 2008 Mumbai attack, which involved a large-scale coordinated strike against soft civilian targets, the region had witnessed a relative lull in alleged Pakistan-sponsored attacks in India.⁷³ By December 2015, it seemed like relations between the neighboring nuclear powers were starting to thaw. The two sides agreed to resume high-level talks that had been suspended since 2012, and Indian PM Modi even made a surprise visit to the hometown of his Pakistani counterpart - his first visit as PM and the first to Pakistan by an Indian prime minister since 2004.⁷⁴ He appeared to want to extend a hand to the Pakistani government, to ease tensions and initiating a dialogue on better relations and was received with a red carpet welcome.

A few days later, however, jihadist infiltrators attacked an Indian air base in Pathankot, killing seven Indian soldiers⁷⁵. *India Today* claimed that "the brazen attack was carried out on the behest of Pakistan's intelligence agency Inter-Services Intelligence (ISI)."⁷⁶ This was followed by an attack on the Indian consulate in the Afghan city of Mazar-i-Sharif⁷⁷, leading many analysts to speculate⁷⁸ that the Pakistani military and ISI might be trying to derail any possible peace process between the two countries. The official Indian reaction in these cases remained subdued. It was cautious about not implicating Pakistan⁷⁹ in the attack and even invited Pakistan to participate in a joint investigation team to help collect evidence and to demonstrate its commitment to fighting terrorism.

This more cooperative attitude disappeared over the course of last year. In September 2016, a suicide attack on an Indian army camp in Uri⁸⁰ in Kashmir's Baramulla district killed 19 soldiers (the Hindustan Times⁸¹ claimed this was the single worst attack on the Indian army in 26 years); and two weeks later militants attacked another Indian Army camp⁸² in the same district, killing one Border Security Force officer. In this case, India was very public about the surgical strikes on alleged 'terror launching pads' that its special forces executed across the Line of Control.⁸³

Throughout 2017, the situation in Kashmir has remained particularly tense⁸⁴. Indian officials have continued to be very outspoken about alleged Pakistani subversive activities. In May 2017, they claimed that as many as 55 camps of Pakistan-backed militant groups⁸⁵ had been set up in in Pakistan-occupied Kashmir (PoK) to plan and execute attacks in Jammu and Kashmir. In May 2017, India claimed that two Indian soldiers were beheaded⁸⁶ by Pakistani troops - a claim denied as 'baseless' by Pakistan's foreign ministry⁸⁷. In response, India dispatched 5,000 troops to the Shopian district of Kashmir in an attempt to 'flush out' militants⁸⁸. The contested Kashmir region is subject to repeated conflict and is generally considered to be one of the regions of the world most likely to see an outbreak of interstate warfare.

SO WHAT? STRATEGIC CONSIDERATIONS

This alert focuses on the growing evidence in various datasets of increased Indian assertiveness. When we step back from these big, quantitative data sets to a more concrete, qualitative analysis of some of the key topics discussed in the expert community, we find these basic trends confirmed. We also find a number of explanations for this new and more assertive Indian external approach and behavior. Some are related to the person of Narendra Modi, who is depicted as very energetic and active leader who "seems to be acquiring a solid domestic political support for an effective pursuit of India's external relations through his profound communication skills".89 Some are related to domestic developments in India - the fact that PM Modi now seems to have fully consolidated his political position within the country, giving him more leeway for bolder external policy initiatives. Other explanations are more international in nature - referring either to a growing need for India to 'balance' against an ascending regional hegemon - China; or to a (possibly even misplaced) faith in an improving relationship with the United States as an ally; or to the possible constraining influence of nuclear deterrence, economic interdependence and new emerging institutional regimes (like BRICS).

So far, growing Indian assertiveness has not exploded into concrete conflict. The outcome of the Xiamen BRICS summit offers some hope that the (objective and subjective) forces of intelligent restraint will continue to outweigh those of reckless brinkmanship. Our analysis of the first six months of this year, however, offers ample evidence for *both* these countervailing forces. If this increased Indo-Pacific brinkmanship were to escalate into real conflict – a scenario that most experts continue to deem unlikely, even if with increasingly less confidence – would this matter at all to Europe and the Netherlands?

SO WHAT - FOR EUROPE AND THE NETHERLANDS?

Since India's independence 70 years ago, Indo-European dynamics changed. As Europe embarked on a process of dramatic economic and political opening - both internally and externally - after World War II, India followed a more inwardlooking path with economic nationalism and mostly autarchic industrialization. Now that it may be starting to open up more, its importance to Europe, and with that to the Netherlands, is growing again. Bilateral trade between India and the European Union has more than doubled in the last decade, making the European Union India's number one trade and investment partner. India itself is only the EU's 9th largest trading partner (after South Korea but before Canada), with over €100 billion two-way trade in goods and services per year. In addition to being the main destination for Indian outward Foreign Direct Investment (FDI), the EU is also India's most important source of inward FDI – after Mauritius (a tax haven) – with almost €5 billion of EU outward investment to India in 2014. Investment from India destined for the EU was over €1 billion in the same year.

The Netherlands remain in the top 10 trading partners of India and in turn, the Netherlands is the 5th largest source of Foreign Direct Investment for India. The heads of governments of both countries visited each other earlier this year. As the country opens up more to international trade under the current Modi government, these economic stakes are only going to increase - and therewith also the risks that would accrue if something went awry. Militarily, India is starting to play an increasing role in the world. It has the 6th largest defense budget in 2016 (\$bn51 - an 18.4% increase from 2015, with 23.1% of that figure devoted to procurement)⁹⁰. HCSS has highlighted the growing importance - also to Europe - of the Indian Ocean⁹¹, and any conflict between China and India would greatly affect global supply chains - and thus international trade and economic growth.

INDIA AT CROSSROADS

In many ways, India stands at a crossroads for its own future prosperity. Being the newest, and internationally the most passive, great power, the potential that India has is undeniable. Its location, size and demographics indicate that India could match China's economic success story. Having the right components is not yet a formula for success however, and managing the domestic social and economic reforms properly will prove critical to India's future success. India's closer ties to the United States and European powers bodes well for its ability to develop itself militarily and economically but could aggravate China.

Furthermore, the global world order might be shifting under India's feet, from a US centric order to one dominated by China. The rise of Modi and Hindu nationalism has already translated into a more muscular foreign policy, as evidenced by the recent Bhutan dispute. However, in terms of military capacity, while India holds an edge over Pakistan, it is outclassed and outnumbered against China. This illustrates the perennial problem that India faces: it is largely dependent on China for its imports, but it cannot abide further Chinese expansionism through the Himalayas; it simultaneously lacks the means to stop it. India could provide a counterweight to China, but it is not yet in a position to do so, while China, through its OBOR initiative, is actively seeking to consolidate control and prop up India's main enemy, Pakistan.

As we see an increase of India's assertiveness in our quantitative analysis, we also see an omen or confirmation of India settling in as a great power. In its pursuit of non-alignment India, has proven to be a sometimes reluctant partner, marked by contradictions. It seeks a 'Greater India', yet remains the least assertive of great powers. It is developing close ties to the United States, but remains Moscow's single biggest customer in terms of arms. India maintains a non-interventionist policy, yet crossed the border with Bhutan to confront the Chinese in a third country. India is a complex democracy that it is finally within reach of claiming the international prestige and respect that it has sought since independence. Whether it will be able to manage the difficult transition into an advanced economy that befits its status as a great power will deeply impact the development of Asia and the world. India's changing position in global geodynamics is a development that requires continued close monitoring - more than it has been receiving.

Authors: Stephan De Spiegeleire, Karlijn Jans, Paul Verhagen

ABOUT STRATEGIC ALERTS - STRATEGIC MONITOR

Rapid changes in the international environment require constant monitoring to keep up to date with unfolding developments. These developments are analyzed in the context of broader patterns and trends that are identified in the Strategic Monitor, commissioned by the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Ministry of Defense. Strategic Alerts are part of the Strategic Monitor and can either be directly triggered by real world incidents or crises, or prepared in advance but with their publication timed to coincide with an important event.

DISCLAIMER

This Report has been commissioned by the Netherlands Ministries of Foreign Affairs and Defence within the PROGRESS framework agreement, lot 5, 2017. Responsibility for the contents and for the opinions expressed rests solely with the authors; publication does not constitute an endorsement by the Netherlands Ministries of Foreign Affairs and Defence.

ENDNOTES

- NDTV, It Is India's Right to Have a Permanent Seat in UN Security Council, Says PM Modi, 2015, <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=GUDDM2dLpml</u>.
- (2) Usanov, Artur and De Jong, Sijbren, "New Players New Game?" 2012, http://hcss.nl/report/new players new game 1
- (3) Stephan De Spiegeleire, Great Power Assertivitis (The Hague: The Hague Centre For Strategic Studies, 2016), http://hcss.nl/report/great-power-assertivitis.
- (4) Stephan De Spiegeleire and Tim Sweijs, Volatility and Friction in the Age of Disintermediation. HCSS StratMon 2016-2017 Yearly Report, 2017.

¹Happymon Jacob, 'The role of nuclear weapons in contemporary Indian strategic thinking', in Happymon Jacob, ed., Does India think strategically? Institutions, strategic culture and security policies (New Delhi: Manohar, 2014), p. 315.

²Rajesh Basrur, "Modi's Foreign Policy Fundamentals: A Trajectory Unchanged," *International Affairs* 93, no. 1 (January 1, 2017): 7–26, doi:10.1093/ia/iiw006.

³India seeking status: membership of elite clubs such as the G-formats, Shanghai Cooperation Bank, frequent interactions with other high-status states and India's push and alliances for obtaining a seat at the United Nation Security Council table.

⁴Prashanth Parameswaran, "Modi Unveils India's 'Act East Policy' to ASEAN in Myanmar," *The Diplomat*, November 17, 2014, http://thediplomat.com/2014/11/modi-unveils-indias-act-east-policy-to-asean-in-myanmar/.

⁵Ibid.

⁶"Modi Govt to Give Greater Push to India's Look East Policy, Says Sushma Swaraj," *Firstpost*, August 25, 2014, http://www.firstpost.com/business/modi-govt-to-give-greater-push-to-indias-look-east-policy-says-sushma-swaraj-2011353.html.

⁷John P. Lewis, "Some Consequences of Giantism: The Case of India," World Politics 43, no. 3 (1991): 367–89, doi:10.2307/2010399.

⁸Robyn Meredith, *The Elephant and the Dragon: The Rise of India and China and What It Means for All of Us*. (Concordville, Pa.]; [Norwood, Mass.: Soundview Executive Summaries; [Distributed by Books24x7.com, 2008), http://www.books24x7.com/marc.asp?bookid=26864.

⁹Stephan De Spiegeleire and Tim Sweijs, *Volatility and Friction in the Age of Disintermediation: HCSS StratMon 2016-2017 Annual Report*, 2017, http://hcss.nl/report/volatility-and-friction-age-disintermediation.

¹⁰the relationship had to overcome the sensitivity concerning America's decade-long visa ban on Narendra Modi himself, see James Mann, "Why Narendra Modi Was Banned from the U.S.," *Wall Street Journal*, May 2, 2014, sec. Life and Style, https://www.wsj.com/articles/why-narendra-modi-was-banned-from-the-u-s-1399062010.

¹¹Harsh V. Pant and Yogesh Joshi, "Indo-US Relations under Modi: The Strategic Logic Underlying the Embrace," *Chatham House*, 2017, https://www.chathamhouse.org//node/27162.

¹²Ibid., p.146.

¹³Ibid.

¹⁴Dan Merica, "Trump and Modi Share Hugs, Promise Closer Ties in White House Meeting," CNN, June 27, 2017, http://www.cnn.com/2017/06/26/politics/trump-narendra-modi-india/index.html.

¹⁵An increase in assertiveness means that a country's either projected (factual) or professed (rhetorical) power is seen to increase in our datasets. The most worrying of these forms of assertiveness is the factual negative military one. De Spiegeleire and Sweijs, *Volatility and Friction in the Age of Disintermediation. HCSS StratMon 2016-2017 Yearly Report*.

¹⁶ Stephan De Spiegeleire et al., *Nowcasting Geodynamics. Great Powers and Pivoting, Volatility and Friction in the Age of Disintermediation: HCSS StratMon Annual Report 2016/2017* (The Hague, The Netherlands: The Hague Centre for Strategic Studies, 2017), http://hcss.nl/report/nowcasting-geodynamics-great-powers-and-pivoting.

¹⁷Stephan de Spiegeleire, "The Changing International Order - Monthly Alert," *Tableau Software*, September 2017, https://public.tableau.com/views/Sept17GreatPowerAssertiveness/GreatPowersChangetableaggregatenegative?:embed=y&:showVizHome=no&:h ost_url=https%3A%2F%2Fpublic.tableau.com%2F&:tabs=no&:toolbar=yes&:animate_transition=yes&:display_static_image=no&:display_spinner=n o&:display_overlay=yes&:display_count=yes&publish=yes&:loadOrderID=0.

¹⁸To be more precise - what is shown here is the percentage that these dyadic assertive events represent out of all events in our dataset for that time period. HCSS has been normalizing this metric since we started using GDELT to deal with the artificial 'inflation' of events because of GDELT's growing coverage of media sources.

¹⁹De Spiegeleire and Sweijs, Volatility and Friction in the Age of Disintermediation. HCSS StratMon 2016-2017 Yearly Report.

²⁰Reuters, "Qatar Holding to Invest \$250 Million in India Affordable Housing - Fund Manager," February 6, 2017, http://in.reuters.com/article/qatar-india-funds-idINKBN15L1RY.

²¹Arijit Barman, "Abu Dhabi Sovereign Fund ADIA Eyes \$200 Million Investment in Greenko," *The Economic Times*, May 26, 2016, http://economictimes.indiatimes.com/industry/energy/power/abu-dhabi-sovereign-fund-adia-eyes-200-million-investment-ingreenko/articleshow/52441639.cms.

²²De Spiegeleire and Sweijs, Volatility and Friction in the Age of Disintermediation. HCSS StratMon 2016-2017 Yearly Report.

²³Snehlata Shrivastavi, "'Iron and Steel Industries Are Economy's Backbone' - Times of India," *The Times of India*, May 15, 2013, http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/business/india-business/Iron-and-steel-industries-are-economys-backbone/articleshow/20070310.cms.

²⁴The Economic Times, "Steel Exports Surge 102% in 2016-17, Imports Fall 36.6%," *The Economic Times*, April 12, 2017, http://economictimes.indiatimes.com/industry/indl-goods/svs/steel/steel-exports-surge-102-in-2016-17-imports-fall-36-6/articleshow/58143252.cms.

²⁵The Times of India, "Railways Ministry in Talks with 6 Global Firms for High Speed Trains - Times of India," *The Times of India*, May 4, 2017, http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/business/india-business/railways-ministry-in-talks-with-6-global-firms-for-high-speed-trains/articleshow/57467376.cms.

²⁶Ankit Panda, "Indian Army 'Fire Assault' Hits Pakistan Military Outposts," *The Diplomat*, October 31, 2016, http://thediplomat.com/2016/10/indian-army-fire-assault-hits-pakistan-military-outposts/.

²⁷Craig Caffrey, "India Defence Budget," *Jane's Defence Budget*, July 17, 2017, http://janes.ihs.com.proxy1.athensams.net/Janes/Display/jdb_a015-jdb_.

²⁸De Spiegeleire and Sweijs, Volatility and Friction in the Age of Disintermediation. HCSS StratMon 2016-2017 Yearly Report.

²⁹Balaji Chandramohan, "The Emerging Strategic Importance of India's Joint Military Exercises," *Future Directions International*, September 14, 2017, http://www.futuredirections.org.au/publication/emerging-strategic-importance-indias-joint-military-exercises/.

³⁰Siemon T. Wezeman, Pieter D. Wezeman, and Kate Blanchfield, "The State of Major Arms Transfers in 8 Graphics | SIPRI," February 20, 2017, https://www.sipri.org/commentary/blog/2017/state-major-arms-transfers-8-graphics.

³¹Data for 2017 are not included in the visuals, hence weapon deals of the first half of this year are not visible

³²W. P. S. Sidhu, "A Disrupter's Guide to India's Defence Budget," *Brookings*, February 13, 2017, https://www.brookings.edu/opinions/a-disrupters-guide-to-indias-defence-budget/.

³³Pierre Tran Raghuvanshi Vivek, "India Inks Deal with France for 36 Rafale Fighter Jets," *Defense News*, September 23, 2016, https://www.defensenews.com/global/asia-pacific/2016/09/23/india-inks-deal-with-france-for-36-rafale-fighter-jets/.

³⁴Franz-Stefan Gady, "Confirmed: India's Next Aircraft Carrier Will Be Nuclear | The Diplomat," November 9, 2016, http://thediplomat.com/2016/11/confirmed-indias-next-aircraft-carrier-will-be-nuclear/.

³⁵Basrur, "Modi's Foreign Policy Fundamentals."

³⁶National Legislative Bodies of Bhutan and India, "Refworld | Treaty of Friendship between India and Bhutan," *Refworld*, August 8, 1949, http://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6b4d620.html.

³⁷Ministry of External Affairs India, "Q NO. 1470 BHUTAN-CHINA GETTING CLOSER," August 14, 2013, http://www.mea.gov.in/lok-sabha.htm?dtl/22063/Q+NO+1470+BHUTANCHINA+GETTING+CLOSER.

³⁸The Economist, "China and India Are Showing Muscle on Their Border," August 24, 2017, https://www.economist.com/news/asia/21727125their-stand-reflects-far-deeper-tensions-china-and-india-are-showing-muscle-their-border.

³⁹Shyam Saran, "Changing Dynamics in India–China Relations," China Report 53, no. 2 (May 1, 2017): 259–63, doi:10.1177/0009445517697398.

⁴⁰Keshav Pradhan, "Bhutan Happy? Not When India Is Leaning so Hard - Times of India," *The Times of India*, July 11, 2013, http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/world/south-asia/Bhutan-Happy-Not-when-India-is-leaning-so-hard/articleshow/21010529.cms.

⁴¹Sushant Singh, "Motorable Track at the Centre of Tug-of-War with Beijing," *The Indian Express*, July 13, 2017, http://indianexpress.com/article/india/motorable-track-at-the-centre-of-tug-of-war-with-beijing/.

⁴²Devirupa Mitra, "India, China Withdraw Troops, No Clarity on China's Road Building Efforts in Doklam," *The Wire*, August 28, 2017, https://thewire.in/171738/doklam-india-china-withdraw-troops-no-clarity-chinas-road-building-efforts/.

⁴³ Ankit Panda, "The Political Geography of the India-China Crisis at Doklam," *The Diplomat*, July 13, 2017, http://thediplomat.com/2017/07/the-political-geography-of-the-india-china-crisis-at-doklam/.

⁴⁴ *People's Daily Online*, "People's Daily to India: Borderline Is Bottom Line - People's Daily Online," July 11, 2017, http://en.people.cn/n3/2017/0711/c90000-9240280.html.

⁴⁵ Singh, Sushant. "Motorable Track at the Centre of Tug-of-War with Beijing." *The Indian Express*, July 13, 2017. http://indianexpress.com/article/india/motorable-track-at-the-centre-of-tug-of-war-with-beijing/

⁴⁶ Mitra, Devirupa. "India, China Withdraw Troops, No Clarity on China's Road Building Efforts in Doklam." *The Wire*, August 28, 2017. https://thewire.in/171738/doklam-india-china-withdraw-troops-no-clarity-chinas-road-building-efforts/.

⁴⁷Tenzing Lamsang, "Understanding the Doklam Border Issue," *The Bhutanese*, July 1, 2017, http://thebhutanese.bt/understanding-the-doklam-border-issue/.

⁴⁸ Diplomat, Ankit Panda, The. "The Political Geography of the India-China Crisis at Doklam." *The Diplomat*. Accessed August 10, 2017. http://thediplomat.com/2017/07/the-political-geography-of-the-india-china-crisis-at-doklam/.

⁴⁹Shyam Saran, "The Standoff in Doklam," *Trinuneindia News Service*, July 4, 2017, http://www.tribuneindia.com/news/comment/the-standoff-indoklam/431243.html.

⁵⁰BRICS China 2017, "BRICS 2017," August 30, 2017, https://www.brics2017.org/English/.

⁵¹Lashkar-e-Taiba and Jaish-e-Mohammad, the Islamic State group and al-Qaida

⁵²Watt | AP, Louise. "BRICS Countries Urge UN Reform, Cooperation on Terrorism." *Washington Post*, September 4, 2017, sec. Business. https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/brics-countries-meet-to-map-path-to-increase-their-roles/2017/09/03/fc919162-910d-11e7-8482-8dc9a7af29f9_story.html.

⁵³Pragya Pandey, "2017 BRICS Summit: Post-Doklam, India, China Meet in Xiamen | The Diplomat," September 7, 2017, http://thediplomat.com/2017/09/2017-brics-summit-post-doklam-india-china-meet-in-xiamen/.

⁵⁴Ibid.

⁵⁵ Gregory D. Koblentz, Strategic Stability in the Second Nuclear Age, 71 (Council on Foreign Relations, 2014).

⁵⁶ Saran, Shyam. "The Standoff in Doklam." *Trinuneindia News Service*, July 4, 2017. http://www.tribuneindia.com/news/comment/the-standoff-in-doklam/431243.html.

⁵⁷ Lamsang, Tenzing. "Understanding the Doklam Border Issue." *The Bhutanese*, July 1, 2017. http://thebhutanese.bt/understanding-the-doklam-border-issue/.

⁵⁸Ngawang, "Press Statement on Doklam Disengagement – Ministry of Foreign Affairs," August 29, 2017, http://www.mfa.gov.bt/?p=4948.

⁵⁹Simon Denyer and Annie Gowen, "India, China Agree to Pull Back Troops to Resolve Tense Border Dispute," *Washington Post*, August 28, 2017, sec. Asia & Pacific, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/india-withdraws-troops-from-disputed-himalayan-region-defusing-tension-with-china/2017/08/28/b92fddb6-8bc7-11e7-a2b0-e68cbf0b1f19_story.html.

⁶⁰Dev Goswami, "India-China Ladakh Lake Skirmish Unusual, Possibly Linked to Doklam Standoff, Intelligence Report Says," *India Today*, August 16, 2017, http://indiatoday.intoday.in/story/india-china-ladakh-skirmish-possibly-linked-to-doklam-intelligence-report-says/1/1026754.html.

⁶¹Shiv Aroor, India-China Troop Clash At Ladakh / Aug 2017, 2017, https://www.youtube.com/watch?time_continue=28&v=-huujIHffvc.

⁶²Indian Express, "What Is Pangong Tso Lake?," *The Indian Express*, August 16, 2017, http://indianexpress.com/article/what-is/what-is-pangon-lake-india-china-doklam-standoff-pangong-tso-ladakh-4798757/.

⁶³Reuters, "Exclusive: U.S. and India Consider Joint Patrols in South China Sea - U.S. Official," *Reuters*, February 10, 2016, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-southchinasea-india-usa-idUSKCN0VJ0AA.

⁶⁴Ibid.

⁶⁵For previous HCSS work on the growing importance of the Indian Ocean, see Tim Sweijs et al., *The Maritime Future of the Indian Ocean: Putting the G Back into Great Power Politics* (The Hague: The Hague Centre for Strategic Studies, 2010).

⁶⁶Rahul Roy-Chaudhury, "India Counters China in the Indian Ocean," 2017, http://www.iiss.org/en/iiss%20voices/blogsections/iiss-voices-2017adeb/august-2b48/indian-ocean-ecba.

⁶⁷ Map used: "China Pakistan Economic Corridor: A Chinese Nightmare", Indian Defence Update, June 14, 2016 http://defenceupdate.in/chinapakistan-economic-corridor-chinese-nightmare/

⁶⁸Nidhi Verma, "India Cuts Oil Import Plans from Iran by a Quarter over Gas Field Row," *Reuters*, May 2, 2017, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-india-iran-oil-idUSKBN17Y1DR.

⁶⁹ Rahul Roy-Chaudhury. "India Counters China in the Indian Ocean," 2017. http://www.iiss.org/en/iiss%20voices/blogsections/iiss-voices-2017adeb/august-2b48/indian-ocean-ecba.

⁷⁰Al Jazeera, "India Rejects China's Mediation Offer on Kashmir," July 13, 2017, http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/07/india-rejects-chinamediation-offer-kashmir-170713205330786.html.

⁷¹Sijbren de Jong et al., "A Road to Riches or a Road to Ruin? The Geo-Economic Implications of China's New Silk Road" (The Hague: The Hague Centre For Strategic Studies, August 15, 2017), http://hcss.nl/sites/default/files/files/reports/Geoeconomics_Behind_OBOR_FINAL%20%283%29.pdf.

⁷²Map used: "A Rivalry That Threatens the World | The Economist," May 19, 2011. http://www.economist.com/node/18712274?fsrc=scn/fb/wl/ar/rivalrythattreatenstheworld.

⁷³Sumit Kumar, "The Pathankot Airbase Attack and the Future of India-Pakistan Relations," *The Diplomat*, January 12, 2016, http://thediplomat.com/2016/01/the-pathankot-airbase-attack-and-the-future-of-india-pakistan-relations/.

⁷⁴Indian Express, "PM Modi Lands in Lahore on a Surprise Visit, Meets Pak PM Nawaz Sharif," *The Indian Express*, December 25, 2015, http://indianexpress.com/article/india/india-news-india/pm-modi-lands-in-lahore-on-a-surprise-visit-meets-pak-pm-nawaz-sharif/.

⁷⁵Chitleen K Sethi and Harinder Baweja, "When Terror Checked in: Reconstructing the Pathankot Air Base Attack," *Http://Www.Hindustantimes.Com/*, January 10, 2016, http://www.hindustantimes.com/india/when-terror-checked-in-reconstructing-the-pathankot-attack/story-mkFfDiY6mXLh1VgFZIE9EL.html.

⁷⁶Shruti Singh, "Pathankot Terror Attack Planned by ISI: The inside Story," January 2, 2016, http://indiatoday.intoday.in/story/pathankot-terrorattack-planned-by-isi-the-inside-story/1/560715.html.. There has been speculation that the

⁷⁷Bashir Ansari, "Afghan Forces End Siege near Indian Consulate in Mazar-i-Sharif," *Reuters*, January 5, 2016, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-afghanistan-attack-india-idUSKBN0UI0C020160105.

⁷⁸Ankit Panda, "Gurdaspur, Pathankot, and Now Uri: What Are India's Options?," *The Diplomat*, September 19, 2016, http://thediplomat.com/2016/09/gurdaspur-pathankot-and-now-uri-what-are-indias-options/.

⁷⁹Indian Express, "Proud of Our Armed Forces for Defending Us from 'Enemies of Humanity', PM Modi on Pathankot Attack," *The Indian Express*, January 2, 2016, http://indianexpress.com/article/india/india-news-india/proud-of-our-armed-forces-for-defending-us-from-enemies-of-humanity-pm-modi-on-pathankot-attack/.

⁸⁰INSIGHTS, "The Big Picture- Uri Attack: Reasons and Responses," *INSIGHTS*, September 21, 2016, http://www.insightsonindia.com/2016/09/21/big-picture-uri-attack-reasons-responses/.

⁸¹Toufiq Rashdid and Dhrubo Jyoti, "Kashmir's Uri Attacked: Why the Key Indian Army Base Is on Militants' Radar," *Http://Www.Hindustantimes.Com/*, September 18, 2016, http://www.hindustantimes.com/india-news/kashmir-s-uri-attacked-why-the-key-indian-army-base-is-on-militants-radar/story-KhIVk0D26fcG9GouX4PtyJ.html.

⁸²Sudhi Ranjan Sen, "Baramulla: Terrorists Attack Army Camp, 1 Security Personnel Killed," *NDTV.Com*, October 3, 2016, http://www.ndtv.com/india-news/heavy-firing-reported-near-army-camp-in-jammu-and-kashmirs-baramulla-1469307.

⁸³Ankit Panda, "Indian Forces Cross Line of Control to Carry Out 'Surgical Strikes': First Takeaways," *The Diplomat*, September 29, 2016, http://thediplomat.com/2016/09/indian-forces-cross-line-of-control-to-carry-out-surgical-strikes-first-takeaways/.

⁸⁴Firstpost, "55 Pakistan-Backed Militant Camps across Line of Control: Govt Officials," *Firstpost*, May 2, 2017, http://www.firstpost.com/india/55-pakistan-backed-militant-camps-across-line-of-control-govt-officials-3419460.html.

⁸⁵Hindustan Times, "55 Pakistan-Based Militant Camps Come up across LoC in Four Months: Govt Sources," *Http://Www.Hindustantimes.Com/*, May 2, 2017, http://www.hindustantimes.com/india-news/55-pakistan-based-militant-camps-come-up-across-loc-in-four-months-govt-sources/story-F4VyVbf6S24Jamsm4I5ARI.html.

⁸⁶BBC News, "India Says Pakistan 'Beheaded' Kashmir Soldier," *BBC News*, January 9, 2013, sec. India, http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-india-20954975.

⁸⁷Firstpost, "Reports on Indian Soldiers Beheading Pak Troops Baseless: AK Antony," *Firstpost*, January 31, 2013, http://www.firstpost.com/india/reports-on-indian-soldiers-beheading-pak-troops-baseless-ak-antony-608533.html.

⁸⁸Shaswati Das and Elizabeth Roche, "Army Carries out Combing Operations in South Kashmir's Shopian," *Http://Www.Livemint.Com/*, May 4, 2017, http://www.livemint.com/Politics/Qr7l3uupwTBoBMZhhPV7jJ/Massive-antimilitancy-operation-launched-in-south-Kashmirs.html.

⁸⁹ Rajeev Ranjan Chaturvedy, "3 Years of Modi Govt: Foreign Policy & The Rise of 'Modi Doctrine,'" *The Quint*, May 25, 2017, https://www.thequint.com/opinion/2017/05/22/3-years-modi-government-foreign-policy.

⁹⁰The International Institute for Strategic Studies, *Military Balance: The Annual Assessment of Global Military Capabilities and Defence Economics* 2017. (Arundel House, Temple Place, London, UK: Routledge, Taylor & Francis for The International Institute for Strategic Studies, 2017).

⁹¹Sweijs, Tim, Willem Cleven, Mira Levi, Joelle Tabak, Zinzi Speear, and The Hague Centre for Strategic Studies. *The Maritime Future of the Indian Ocean: Putting the G Back into Great Power Politics*. The Hague: The Hague Centre for Strategic Studies, 2010.